NORTH LUFFENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

	Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held at the North Luffenham Community Centre at 7.30pm on Monday May 19th 2014 



	Present: Cllr Cade, Cllr Mrs Riordan, Cllr Smith, Cllr Ellis, Cllr Barnes and Cllr Sewell 

Also in attendance: Mr. I Ferguson, (Parish Clerk),   Cty Cllr Miss Waller 
PUBLIC FORUM. There were 7 members of the public present. In answer to one issue raised Cllr Cade said that claiming the trees grant re the walkway is in hand. The meeting proper then commenced.

Cllr Cade (Vice-Chairman) opened the meeting by stating that immediately after item 18 the Parish Council will seek to pass a resolution excluding the press and public from the rest of the meeting due to the confidential nature of the business under discussion.  



	ITEM
	ACTION

	1. ELECTION OF CHAIR

Cllr Overington who had been Chairman for the last 2 years had made it known that he would not be seeking re-election. On behalf of the Parish Council Cllr Cade thanked Cllr Overington for his hard work and leadership during his time as Chairman.  Nominated by Cllr Mrs Riordan and seconded by Cllr Ellis, Cllr Cade was elected unopposed to be Chairman for the year 2014/15    

2. ELECTION OF VICE CHAIR

Nominated by Cllr Ellis and seconded by Cllr Barnes, Cllr Sewell was elected unopposed to be Vice-Chairman for the year 2014/15
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	3. APOLOGIES

These were received from Cllr Overington.   Cty Cllr Bool had also said he would be unable to attend the meeting
	

	4. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Mrs Riordan declared an interest in item 8 (discussion on parking near the school) by virtue of her residence being in the vicinity.   
	

	5.         COMMITTEES/WORKING GROUPS for 2014/15
· Oval/Field Gardens  This will remain as Cllrs Cade, Sewell and Ellis
· Planning.  This will comprise Cllrs Smith, Barnes and Ellis. However the PC agreed to re-visit this when the current vacancy has been filled. Cllr Smith agreed to be the co-ordinator for this Group.
· Finance    This will comprise Cllr Cade, Cllr Sewell, Cllr Mrs Riordan and Cllr Overington
· Internal Audit    Alan Swindley

· Community Centre representative   Cllr Ellis
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	6.        6           MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON MARCH 17th 2014 
These had been circulated and were signed by the Chairman as being a true record

7.        MATTERS ARISING
· Dog fouling on Oval.  The Clerk explained that there is in existence a Bye-Law which makes it an offence to allow a dog to defacate on the Oval without  removing the mess. The sanction is a fine up to £500. It was AGREED that the Clerk will prepare 2 notices to this effect to be placed on the Oval 

· St George’s barracks. Cllr Overington reported via the Clerk that he is still waiting for further developments re the footpath and is still awaiting the invitation to see a model dog complex.

· Fox & Hounds.  It had been suggested at the Annual Parish Meeting that the PC might consider registering the Fox & Hounds as a Community Asset. This would not affect the current plans but for the future could prevent loss of the building as a Pub. It was AGREED that the Clerk will go ahead with this and Cllr Cade will first talk to the present owners out of courtesy

· Bike racks  The Clerk reported that we still anticipate delivery of the racks on the green area to the north of the Fox & Hounds on Pinfold Lane. Cty Cllr Waller agreed to chase this up at RCC

· Edith Weston Road speed limit.  Cllr Mrs Riordan reported that this issue had been the subject of a meeting at Catmose on April 30th attended by representatives of the PC, Cty Cllrs Miss Waller and Bool, Martyn Pocock (a member of the Cabinet), and Dave Brown (Director for Places, Environment, Planning and Transport). Dave Brown explained that ultimately decisions as to speed limits are taken by the Cabinet of elected councillors. He can recommend a change to Cabinet only if the police are in favour of it. The police had rejected our application, but after a detailed discussion (which included the possibility of s.106 funding from the Rosewood development being used to purchase vehicle activated signs) he agreed to ask the police to re-consider their view. If the outcome is successful, he can make a recommendation to Cabinet and we can expect a positive outcome within a few months. If not, the matter can be put to Cabinet for consideration without any recommendation from him, in which case the PC will be able to submit documentation to support its case.

· Station Road speed limit -  The original request re Edith Weston Rd had also referred to reducing the speed limit on Station Rd currently 60 mph. However this request had not been progressed, and it was suggested at the above meeting that the PC should write again, requesting a reduction in the speed limit on Station Road from 60 mph to 40mph or 50 mph and asking that this request be included in the scheduled review of speed limits on unrestricted roads. It was AGREED that the Clerk would write accordingly. Cty Cllr Miss Waller, advised the meeting that South Luffenham PC are fully supportive of this request.

· Welcome pack.   This was distributed to each house in the village in early April.  Cllr Smith said that in some places it is already out of date. He will update it and let the Clerk have the updated version for distribution to other councillors and he will give the Rosewood Site Manager a supply so that a copy can be placed in each new house
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	8 CORRESPONDENCE

· letter from Rutland Citizens Advice Bureau explaining the work they do. It was AGREED that the PC will give them a donation of £100 as in previous years and in line with our agreed budget, but will consider an  increase in this amount when setting the budget for 2015/16

· request from RCC re the PC’s view of introducing parking restrictions on Church Drive.  The Clerk will get more information about this request and also he will ascertain who actually owns Church Drive. It was noted that a “do not park on zig-zag lines” banner has been placed on the railings opposite Church Drive.

· Letter from Colin Heasell advising the PC that he will be ceasing his grass cutting business at the end of the 2014 season. The letter also suggests that Mr Heasell’s son could continue the hedge cutting work. It was agreed that it may be easier to find a new contractor if we can give them the ‘whole job’ therefore we will not take up this latter suggestion at this stage. The Clerk will write a letter of thanks to Mr Heasell. Cllr Cade will find out whether Colin may be selling his grass cutting equipment.

· Letter from Rutland Community Spirit promulgating their “good neighbour scheme”. The letter indicates that the Clerk will be contacted by phone by way of follow-up. This has not happened so the Clerk will pursue this.  Later in the meeting, Evelyn Pickard speaking from the public area asked that a representative from “Rutland Community Spirit” come and speak to her Good Companions Group and the Clerk will pass this on

· E-mail from Jim Grevatte  wanting to replace the exterior panel by the school to feature anglo-saxon burials, the Civil War siege and Pilton quarry. They wish to start the work w/c June 9th. The Clerk will respond that this is approved. Mrs Janet Whittaker will also contact Mr Grevatte
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	9         ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
It was suggested at the meeting that North Luffenham should have a Neighbourhood Watch Scheme. It was AGREED that the Clerk should first of all ascertain what setting this up entails.
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	10        FINANCE (GENERAL)       

· The Finance Report had been circulated with the agenda and was 

  approved subject to the Clerk’s 2nd quarter expenses being capped at a  maximum of £120

· Final accounts for 2013/14 were approved by the PC

· Audit Commission return s. 1  The Clerk had circulated the draft and was AGREED by the PC

· Audit Commission return s. 2   The Clerk had circulated the statements and it was AGREED we could answer “yes” in all cases. The Clerk will finalise the Annual Return and dispatch it by the due date (June 16th 2014)
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	11        PLANNING
There had been 2 applications to report on

· A single storey extension at 5 Glebe Rd. No objection

· Reduce height of sycamore trees at Moor Farm House. No objection

12        WEBSITE
Prior to the meeting Cllr Smith had circulated a proposed questionnaire and paper. The purpose of the questionnaire is to ascertain villagers’ views about the web-site but there was some discussion as to whether putting this questionnaire on the web-site is the best way of contacting the village. There is no guarantee that answers only come from North Luffenham. Cllr Smith will find out from Mr Wayne Bishop whether he can ascertain that results only come from North Luffenham.  If he can then Cllr Smith will proceed with the questionnaire.  Cllr Mrs Riordan also asked for a change in the wording of the preamble to delete the sentence beginning “However this does not necessarily mean…”

13       COMMUNITY RECREATION FACILITIES REPORT
Mr Tim Smith, speaking on behalf of the group, said that they are still following up their mission statement with a door to door questionnaire

14       DEFIBRILLATOR 
· Cllr Smith said that Mr Peachy had now withdrawn his permission for access across his square of land due to him realising that John Dyckhoff who lives in the telephone exchange had objected to the scheme.

· It has been established that although the phone kiosk is a listed building we do not need planning permission for change of use

· The grant from the Karen Ball Fund is only available until the end of May 2014. It was AGREED we will buy the equipment by then even though we have not yet decided where to site it

· The procurement costs are £950 + installation of £150

· Martin Fagin of the Community Heartbeat Trust is meeting with Mr Dyckhoff during this very week

· Other sites considered are the Fox & Hounds or on the wall by 6 Church Street but planning permission would be required.

· Cllr Cade agreed to talk to the new owner of the Fox & Hounds re that option

For items 15, 16 & 17 The Parish Council is acting as Trustee for The Oval Recreation Ground and The Field Gardens.

15        FINANCE (TRUST BUSINESS)
· The Finance Report had been circulated with the agenda and was approved

· Just prior to the meeting the Clerk had received an invoice from Symbiosis for £635 + vat for an arboricultural survey on the Oval. This was approved

· Final accounts for 2013/14 were approved by the PC

16        OVAL REPORT
Play area upgrade using s. 106 money.  This will be dealt with by the FG/Oval group

Dog waste bins.  The 2 existing ones are very old and it was AGREED to purchase 3 new red bins at £95-74 each + vat

Arboricultural survey.   Cllr Cade has now received this

17        FIELD GARDENS REPORT
· Cllr Cade reported that all the allotments have been hired out and there is no waiting list. There had been a problem with noise/nuisance from cockerels but this has been dealt with.

· The new trees in the walkway are prospering and Cllr Cade has asked Colin Heasell to quote for mowing the area.

18        OTHER BUSINESS
Cllr Smith suggested that there should be clear guidelines as to what one can/cannot do on the Oval. The Clerk will find the existing rules and Cllr Smith will produce a proforma for future events.

At this point in the meeting a resolution was passed that the Press & Public be excluded from the meeting due to the confidential nature of items 19 & 20. The public area was thus cleared.

19        VACANCY FOR COUNCILLOR
Following the resignation of Cllr Tobin the PC had been given leave to fill this vacancy by co-option. The Clerk had advertised the post and had received one application from Mr Paul Cummings. Mr Cummings was duly co-opted to join the Council.

20        APPOINTMENT TO VILLAGE TRUST

Of the 3 PC appointees to the Village Trust (VT), Barry Read’s 4 year term of office has ended. The Clerk had advertised both internally and externally for the position and had received applications from Paul Cummings and Barry Read. A secret ballot was held and Mr Paul Cummings was selected as the PC’s appointment to the VT for the 4 years commencing May 2014. The Clerk was asked to write to Barry Read thanking him for his 4 years work in this regard

21           DATE OF NEXT MEETING  -  Monday July 21st 2014

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9-20 pm.
Signed​  ___________________________  Chairman      Date  ____________
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FINANCE REPORT - Positions at May 5th 2014 – Parish Council Account
Monies paid since last meeting
	A
	Neil Atkins (bins) pay due 31/3/14
	£75-00

	 B
	Ian Ferguson (net pay + expenses) due 31/3/14
	   £491-32

	C
	HMRC
	  £313-20 


    D

LRALC – annual subscription



    £199-02

    E

Colin Heasell (Woodyard corner)



      £ 11-00

    F

Diane Malley (payroll outsource)



      £ 48-00

    G

Alan Swindley (internal audit)



     £100-00

    H

Aon insurance premium




     £367-32

Account balances 
	a
	HSBC Community a/c
	£12,599-35

	b
	HSBC Money Manager a/c
	£7,386-19


To be paid before the next meeting

Ian Ferguson (pay due on June 30th 2014)




    £    807-66

Ian Ferguson estimated expenses





    £    120-00

Neil Atkins (bins) – pay due June 30th 2014




    £      75-00

Rutland CAB








    £    100-00

Colin Heasell (woodyard corner)





    £      22-00  

_____________________________

FINANCE REPORT  -  Positions at May 5th  2014   -  Trust Accounts

Monies paid since last meeting
A   Mr R Sewell (5 yrs compensation)




£    810-00

B   Wicksteed playscapes (play area inspection)



£      54-00

C   Wicksteed playscapes (new safety seat)




£      59-40

D   Plastic express (hose system for walkway)



£      93-61

E   Mr R Sewell  (1 yr compensation)




£    162-00

F   Colin Heasell   (work on Oval in March)




£    207-00

Account balances

FG/Oval Trust dividend account





£   7631-43

FG/Oval Trust current account





£     857-66

To be paid before the next meeting

A   Colin Heasell (work on Oval in April)




£     177-00

B   Symbiosis (arboricultural survey)





£     762-00

